Record of GOV/OR.1115

Monday, 29 November 2004, at 3 p.m.

Nuclear verification  (d)  Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran:  Report by the Director General   (GOV/2004/83 and 89)

Mr. GULAM HANIFF (Malaysia)*, speaking on behalf of NAM, said that NAM welcomed the  progress made in resolving outstanding issues between Iran and the Agency, particularly since the  Board’s September session.   23.  Although it realized that the Agency was still examining some aspects of Iran’s past nuclear  programme, NAM was pleased that all declared nuclear material in Iran had been accounted for and  not diverted to prohibited activities. It hoped that Iran would continue to cooperate in the  implementation of its safeguards agreement.  24.  There remained only two issues to be resolved in order that the Agency might provide assurance  that no undeclared enrichment activities had taken place in Iran, and the Agency had — with the help  of third countries — been making steady progress towards resolving them. NAM was confident that  they would be resolved in the near future.   25.  NAM welcomed the fact that Iran and the E3/EU had reaffirmed the commitments made in the  Tehran Agreed Statement of 21 October 2003 and had decided to proceed as outlined in the agreement  of 15 November 2004. It would like to see other Member States helping to maintain the environment  of cooperation that had been created.  26.  NAM also welcomed the decision of Iran — taken voluntarily with a view to building further  confidence — to continue and extend its suspension of all enrichment-related and reprocessing  activities. However, all States had the inalienable right to develop atomic energy for peaceful  purposes, and NAM remained of the view that any voluntary suspension should end when appropriate  requirements had been met. 27.  At the September meetings of the Board, NAM had sought to ensure that confidence-building  measures were not transformed into safeguards obligations, as they were two distinct sets of issues. It  was therefore pleased that the distinction had been made in the Director General’s report, and it was  confident that the Director General would continue to make the distinction.  28.  NAM considered it very important that the Board’s decisions relating to Iran be taken by  consensus, in order that the question under consideration might in future be treated as a routine  safeguards question.  29.  With regard to the resolution which had just been adopted, NAM was pleased that the ‘spirit of  Vienna’ had prevailed. It was also pleased that the resolution reflected NAM’s concern that a clear  distinction should be made between voluntary confidence-building measures and legally binding  safeguards obligations and NAM’s belief in the right of all States to develop atomic energy for  peaceful purposes. In NAM’s view, the question of Iran’s nuclear programme should be resolved  within the framework of the Agency.   30.  While NAM had had serious misgivings about some elements of the draft resolution, it had  supported the consensus in a spirit of compromise. With regard to operative paragraph 1, NAM  considered that the use of the word “essential” there showed the importance which the Board attached  to the voluntary confidence-building measures taken by Iran.
